# A MEETING OF THE GENERAL PURPOSE AND PLANNING COMMITTEE OF THE BAY OF COLWYN TOWN COUNCIL, HELD AT 6.30PM ON TUESDAY 11<sup>TH</sup> JULY 2017, IN THE COMMITTEE ROOM, TOWN HALL, RHIW ROAD, COLWYN BAY

**PRESENT:** Cllr N Bastow, Chairman

Cllrs: G Baker; B Barton; D Bradley; C Brockley; Mrs M Jones; C Matthews;

M Tasker; S Williams; M Worth

**OFFICER:** Mrs C Earley, Town Clerk

#### **80/17** Apologies for Absence:

Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs: J Pearson (Mayor) and G Campbell.

#### **81/17** Declarations of Interest:

Members were reminded that they must declare the existence and nature of any personal and/or prejudicial interests. None were declared.

#### **82/17 Visitor:**

The Chairman welcomed Craig Hughes from the Wales Co-operative Centre to give a presentation on the Digital Communities Wales programme. Craig explained that this is a Welsh Government funded programme aimed at the 15% of the population currently classed as 'digitally excluded'. Due to increasing delivery of services through online channels, the Welsh Government would like to see this figure reduce. The DCW programme is free and works alongside organisations, agencies and businesses to support people to get online, particularly targeting the over 50s, disabled, unemployed and people living in social housing. It does not have the capacity to work directly with individuals, so targets its resources at helping voluntary organisations, housing associations etc to train frontline staff to show people how to get online for the first time, including setting up a free e-mail address, using apps and social media and online safety. The library service of CCBC is leading on this locally and is looking at issues/barriers from a service user's perspective. Craig offered to forward additional information about the service to the Clerk, for forwarding on to members.

A brief question and answer session followed, with questions/comments about: Ceop training for young people; difficulties in completing benefits forms; library charges for printing; universal credit processing and preparation for roll-out; lack of time given by Welsh Government for consultation response on extending broadband across Wales (only 8 days);

The Chairman then thanked Craig for attending and he retired from the meeting.

#### **83/17 Minutes**:

Resolved to approve and sign as a correct record the minutes of the last meeting,

### 84/17 <u>Matters Arising from Previous Minutes</u>:

#### a) Min. 32/17 – Rhos Promenade CCTV:

The Clerk submitted, for consideration, an update from Emma Dowell confirming that the camera was now operational and suggesting a press release be prepared to raise awareness and seek reports from the public on any incidents in the vicinity.

Resolved to request that the Clerk drafts a public notice for circulation to ROSTA and the local press to raise awareness about the camera and seek the public's support to report any road safety incidents they may witness to the town council.

#### b) Min. 61/17(d) – Conservation Area Advisory Panel:

The Clerk submitted, for information, the minutes from the recent Panel meeting and a brief written report from Cllr A Khan, who had been in attendance.

#### c) Min 64/17 – Princess Diana Garden:

- i) It was noted that CCBC parks staff have carried out a one-off urgent tidy (town council to be recharged for this).
- ii) The Clerk advised members that contract details had been sent to four local gardening contractors, but only one quotation had been received for the routine maintenance of the garden, at a cost of £40 for some additional immediate works and then £960 per annum ongoing (twice monthly visits during the spring/summer and once monthly during autumn/winter). The other three contractors had been chased but there had been no response.

Resolved to recommend that the quotation received from a local contractor with appropriate insurance and a reference be accepted and the annual budget be increased from £500 to £1,000.

# **85/17 Conwy CBC:** The Clerk submitted, for consideration, the following correspondence from CCBC:

a) Bus Shelters: An update from Gethin George confirming the maintenance works to shelters had been completed and giving a summary of the remaining budget. The Clerk requested that members consider appointing a member to attend a meeting with Gethin and the Clerk at 2pm on 18<sup>th</sup> July to discuss any further issues and/or requests for new shelters.

Resolved that Cllr S Williams would attend the meeting with Gethin and the Clerk.

**b)** The Clerk submitted, for information, copy correspondence from Cllr G Campbell relating to works at Rhos park / paddling pool site.

#### Resolved to receive and note the information from Cllr Campbell.

c) Cllr M Worth gave a verbal report on the meeting of the Theatr Colwyn Joint Management Committee, held on 6<sup>th</sup> July. It was noted that Cllr H Fleet had been appointed Vice-Chair for 2017/18 and that Cllr C Hughes is the CCBC appointed Chairman. The theatre has begun to have dementia friendly screenings and is getting the biggest audience of any venue in the UK. Cllr Worth will be attending the next screening. On a less positive note, the National Theatre only give three weeks notice of their live screenings, which makes it more difficult to publicise them.

Resolved to ask the Clerk to write to request a copy of the budget outturn report for 2016/17.

#### 86/17 <u>Ysgol Hen Golwyn:</u>

The Clerk submitted, for information, correspondence about a new defibrillator at the school site.

Resolved to help publicise this via the town council website, facebook and twitter sites.

#### 87/17 <u>Llandudno Hospital Stakeholder Workshop:</u>

The Clerk submitted correspondence about a workshop event on 17<sup>th</sup> July and Cllr G Baker offered to attend and report back.

#### 88/17 Other Correspondence:

It was noted that the following items of correspondence are available on request from the Clerk:

- (a) Llandudno and Colwyn Bay Tramway Society newsletter June 2017
- (b) North Wales Community Health Council press release 26 June 2017 re: lobbying Welsh Minister for 'free flow' of GPs to Wales.

## **89/17 Planning:**

**a)** The Clerk submitted, for consideration, the planning applications received from CCBC.

Resolved to submit observations on these applications, as detailed in Schedule A attached.

- b) Resolved to note the recent Planning Decisions issued by CCBC.
- c) The Clerk submitted notice of an appeal decision in respect of 0/43346 for a 12.5m monopole on Llanrwst Road, Colwyn Bay.

Resolved to receive and note the notice of appeal.

*d*) Cllr C Brockley gave a brief verbal report on the Planning Aid Wales training session, held on 20<sup>th</sup> June. The importance of engaging with developers at an early stage (for major developments) had been stressed.

Resolved that Cllr Brockley will forward a copy of the handout to the Clerk, for information.

e) Members were asked to consider a proposal to appoint Cllr Bob Barton as 'LDP Champion', to advise the committee when it is considering planning applications on any deviation from policies in the Conwy LDP. This had been proposed and seconded by members of the Committee, due to Cllr Barton's past experience in planning matters at a county council level and Cllr Barton had indicated that he would be willing to take on this role.

Resolved to confirm the appointment of Cllr Barton as the 'LDP Champion', whose purpose is to advise members of the Committee on any relevant policies in the LDP when it is considering planning applications.

#### 90/17 Licensing:

The Clerk submitted notice of any recent licensing applications.

Resolved to receive and note the recent applications relevant to this area.

The meeting closed at 7.30 p.m.	
al :	
Chairmanyy	